
• President—   Bob Spell,     

509-0009 (cell)                            

• Vice President—  Dave West, 

534-7442 

• Secretary—Ron Maddox,  

867-7261 

• Members at Large—                   

Bill Hopkins, 867-9229;        

Ellis Sharadin, 867-8816 

Board of Directors    Greetings, Tabb Lakes homeown-
ers.  My name is Bob Spell and as 
the current president of the Tabb 
Lakes Homes Association, I would 
like to review for you our Board’s 
activities and tasks for the upcom-
ing year, including some changes 

that have taken place. 

   We have an excellent Board of 
Directors this year. Four members 
return from last year’s Board: Ron 
Maddox, Ellis Sharadin, Bill Hop-
kins; and I, your current president.  
We have a returning member who 
left the Board a year ago, David 
West, who is a past president of the 
Board and serves this year as vice 

president.   

   I want to encourage each home-
owner to consider participating on 
either the Board (for which elections 
are held in October) or on a commit-
tee that serves our community. Cer-
tainly we are all busy, really busy! 
We have an active pilot on our 
Board, members that are starting 
businesses, many have multiple 
kids in school, and there are travel, 
sports, church activities and on it 
goes. If you’re a person of goodwill 
that wants to make sure Tabb 
Lakes remains an attractive real 
estate investment and great com-
munity for our families, you should 
consider getting involved. It’s easy! 

To start, come to one of our monthly 
Board meetings, and join in on the 
conversation. The meeting date and 
location is posted on the Tabb Lakes 

web site.   

   The Board and associated commit-
tees have been and will continue to 
be busy with normal maintenance ac-
tivities. The lakes have been treated, 
the aerators and fountains have had 
repairs, grounds have been land-
scaped, bills have been paid and as-
sociation dues are mailed and proc-

essed in January.  

   We are extremely fortunate to have 
an active Storm Water Management 
Committee and Community Emer-
gency Response Team (CERT) led by 
Lou Lafrenaye. Subsequent to the 
major flooding from Hurricane Floyd 
in 1999, Lou and his team champi-
oned new lake outflow construction 
projects with the county which have 
performed very well in recent major 

storms.  

   We have an excellent management 
company, Cox & Lee Management, 
working for us to assist in our day-to-
day business. The Board members 
are in regular contact with the man-
agement company to keep on top of 
the Association’s business. Histori-
cally, Cox & Lee Management has 

performed several tasks for the Board 

 (continued on page 2) 
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which include prepar-
ing and handing out 
the legally mandated 
homeowner packets, 
performing monthly 
covenant violation 
surveys, and giving 
the Board advice on 
compliance with the 
Virginia Condomin-
ium & Homeowners 
Association guide-

lines.  

   Last year, the 
Board asked Cox & 
Lee Management to 
take on the addi-
tional task of receiv-
ing and processing 
the preliminary Archi-
tectural Review Com-
mittee (ARC) re-
quests. There are two 
issues that drove this 

Board decision.  

♦ First, record-
keeping issues 
evolved because 
as ARC commit-
tee managers 
came and went, 
we had 5 boxes 
of legal docu-
ments floating 
around different 
people’s garages 
and closets. This 
is unacceptable 
from a business 
continuity per-
spective. The 
Board, in past 
court cases, has 
had to produce 

some of these 
documents. These 
documents need to 
be safely stored 
and Cox & Lee 
Management will 
preserve these 
documents for the 

Board.  

♦ Secondly, 90%+ of 
the ARC requests 
are routine and 
clearly do not pose 
a covenants issue. 
These can be proc-
essed, recorded 
and ap-
proved 
quickly. Any 
ARC request 
that has any 
potential 
issues are 
processed 
by Cox & 
Lee Management 
and forwarded to 
the Board for a de-
cision. This process 
has been tested 
during the past 
year and is working 
well. The new form 
is in this issue. Also 
we encourage folks 
to call 757-593-
6088 and/or email 
cox-
leemgt@gmail.com 
with any questions 
prior to submitting 

the request. 

   Another bit of news 
concerns our covenant 

enforcement activities. 
Tabb Lakes consists of 
446 single-family 
homes, and the VAST 
majority of homeown-
ers are actively taking 
care of their properties 
and keeping the 
neighborhood vibrant 
and attractive. How-
ever, there have been 
instances where a very 
few homeowners have 
irresponsibly deviated 
from our covenant 
standards and refused 
to correct the situation. 

Our Board 
felt that we 
must create 
an improved 
covenant 
problem 
resolution 
policy that 
will lead to 

rapid resolution of 
“major problems” 
when the homeowner 
refuses to correct the 
problem. To this end, 
the Board has engaged 
a new lawyer and is in 
the process of working 
out the details for get-
ting major covenant 
problems corrected 
quickly, even if the cor-
rection needs to be 
court ordered. The at-
torney retained by the 
Board is Mr. Matthew 
Meadows, Esq. who is 
with the firm Jones, 
Blechman, Woltz & 

Kelly, P.C.    He is highly 
experienced and spe-
cializes in matters con-
cerning home owners’ 
associations.  Besides 
representing Tabb 
Lakes Homes Associa-
tion, he represents 
other associations in 
this area.  We are cur-
rently using Mr. Mead-
ows’ services to collect 

past due assessments.   

   Over the coming 
months, you may re-
ceive “friendly notices” 
that one or more areas 
need attention. If there 
are any truly significant 
covenant problems 
that arise, steps will be 
taken to resolve the 
problems quickly to the 
benefit of all Tabb 
Lakes homeowners. If 
there are any ques-
tions or concerns, do 
not hesitate to contact 
the Board. It is part of 
the Board’s responsi-
bilities to seek ways to 
have an attractive and 
well maintained com-
munity.  It is also part 
of the Board’s respon-
sibilities to listen to 
any ideas for improve-
ments and, of course, 

any complaints.   

 

Thanks, Bob Spell 
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A  S E N S E  O F  C O M M U N I T Y — E L L I S  S H A R A D I N  

       

   This month I’d like to 
speak to the adults of 
Tabb Lakes.  That’s a 
pretty large number; in 
fact, given 446 homes in 
the neighborhood, we’re 
talking about over 850 
adults!  Now consider 
this: out of all those 
adults, we only have 
about 20 people actively 
supporting the Associa-
tion as volunteers on the 
Board and a number of 
important committees, 
with the CERT and Storm-
water committees being 
the most active. 

   I keep asking myself: 
how did we collectively 
become so apathetic 
about community service 
that less than 2.4% of 
our adults are willing to 
invest in their neighbor-
hood?  I’m frequently 
reminded that families 
with young children are 
strung out with school, 
church, and scout activi-
ties.  Believe me, I get it, 
having raised three of my 
own children and now 
helping out with three 
grandchildren; plus, I 
work a full-time job that 
takes me out of state 
half the month!  But I 
also know a goodly num-
ber of you have grown 
children, and many of 

you are well into retire-
ment.  Where are you 
when it comes to sharing 
your collective wisdom, 
managing our neighbor-
hood, and helping keep 
Tabb Lakes a desirable 
and safe place in which 
to live? 

   There was a time, not 
long ago, when we en-
joyed a sense of commu-
nity in Tabb Lakes.  The 
annual Yard Sale wasn’t 
the only event we looked 
forward to.  Our Activities 
Committee planned regu-
lar events, including Bicy-
cle Safety seminars for 
the kids, Fire Extin-
guisher training for fami-
lies, even a number of 
block parties.  We had an 
active Neighbor-
hood Watch, with 
volunteer Block 
Captains to help 
alert their imme-
diate neighbors 
when crime, pe-
dophiles, and 
vandalism were threaten-
ing our streets.  A group 
of volunteers manned 
the Welcoming Commit-
tee to ensure our newest 
residents were intro-
duced to Tabb Lakes and 
welcomed with informa-
tion packages and treats.  
Other volunteers pro-
vided consensus on Ar-
chitectural Review and 
Covenants Compliance 
issues, and still others 
worked within the 
Grounds Committee to 

monitor our grounds 
maintenance contracts; 
they even planted flow-
ers at the entrances to 
help beautify the 
neighborhood and re-
warded homeowners’ 
beautification efforts 
with Lawn of the Month 
Awards. 

   Sadly, every one of the 
committees I mentioned 
above is now vacant, 
without leadership and 
without volunteers; and 
that’s why those wonder-
ful, community-service 
efforts are no longer evi-
dent in our neighbor-
hood.  Your Board of Di-
rectors can’t do it all for 
you; we, as volunteers, 
are bogged down admin-

istering the ba-
sics, including 
maintenance of 
our drainage 
lakes, mediating 
for homeowners 
who refuse to 
get along with 

their neighbors, handling 
legal issues, and dealing 
with property mainte-
nance issues arising 
from small numbers of 
homeowners who refuse 
to maintain their homes 
in compliance with the 
Covenants, thereby en-
dangering the property 
values of their neighbors.   

   Most of our Associa-
tion’s leadership has 
been in the volunteer 
”hot seat” for years, and 
we remain committed to 

keeping Tabb Lakes a 
great place to live.  But 
frankly, there is an ongo-
ing dearth of volunteers.  
I encourage you to do 
some soul-searching of 
your own, volunteer for 
one of our vacant com-
mittees, and help us re-
store a sense of commu-
nity to Tabb Lakes.  I can 
promise you’ll have the 
support of your Board of 
Directors and will find 
great satisfaction in be-
coming a more active 
participant in our com-
munity.  The choice of 
what kind of community 
you want Tabb Lakes to 
become is up to each 
and every one of you.  
We can do better!    

Presidential Primary Presidential Primary Presidential Primary Presidential Primary 
Scheduled for March 6, Scheduled for March 6, Scheduled for March 6, Scheduled for March 6, 
2012201220122012    
    
Are you registered to 
vote? 
 
Absentee ballots will be 
available January 20. 
Deadline to apply are: 
♦ By mail, fax, or e-

mail: February 28 
♦ In person: March 3 
♦  
Officers of Election are 
needed. If interested, 
call the Registrar’s Of-
fice or visit their web-
site: 
www.yorkcounty.gov/
voting 
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P R E P A R I N G  F O R  W I N T E R  W E A T H E R  —  L O U  L A F R E N A Y E  

   Now is the time to pre-
pare for winter weather.  
The Virginia Department 
of Emergency Manage-
ment (VDEM) and the 
National Weather Service 
(NWS) want to remind 
Virginians to begin mak-
ing plans for handling 
severe winter weather. 
     Making a plan is the 
most important thing that 
Virginians can do to en-
sure their family’s safety.  
It can greatly reduce the 
potential loss of life and 
property during the win-
ter months. 
   Snow and ice storms 
can cause lengthy power 
outages, life-threatening 
low temperatures, and 
dangerous road condi-
tions.  Injury and death 
from hypothermia, heart 
attack, stroke, and traffic 
crashes are all too com-
mon during the winter 
season.  Start emergency 
planning with a free fam-
ily plan worksheet and an 
online fill-in version at 
www.vaemergency.gov/
readyvirginia/
makeaplan.   
   Being prepared to stay 
where you are until con-
ditions improve is an-
other important part of 
winter planning.  There’s 
always a good chance 
that every winter we will 
see severe weather 
somewhere in Virginia.  
Everyone, no matter 
where they live in Vir-
ginia, needs to be sure 
they are properly pre-
pared for winter weather. 

VDEM TIPS VDEM TIPS VDEM TIPS VDEM TIPS 
FOR WIN-FOR WIN-FOR WIN-FOR WIN-
TER TER TER TER 
WEATHER WEATHER WEATHER WEATHER 
PREPAREDNESSPREPAREDNESSPREPAREDNESSPREPAREDNESS 
 
* Get a kit. You’ll need 
emergency supplies on 
hand at home, in the car, 
and at work.  
* For home, start with 
these basics: three days’ 
food and water; a bat-
tery-powered and/or 
hand-crank radio with 
extra batteries; and a 
family emergency plan. 
After getting these sup-
plies, add a first aid kit, 
medications if needed, 
blankets and warm cloth-
ing, supplies for special 
members of your house-
hold, and pet items. 
* For your car, start with 
some bottles of water 
and food bars; bag of 
sand or kitty litter to pro-
vide traction under tires; 
hats, gloves and blan-
kets; and cell phone 
charger. 
* For your office, have 
some bottles of water 
and food bars and a ra-
dio to hear local informa-
tion about whether or not 
it is safe to travel.  Offi-
cials may advise staying 
in place until it is safe to 
travel. 
* Make a plan.  Choose 
an out-of-town relative or 
friend to be your family’s 
point of contact for emer-
gency communications.  
Decide on a meeting 
place if your family can-
not return home because 

of closed 
roads. Dis-
cuss with 
your family 

what you would do in 
case of severe winter 
weather in your area. 
* Stay informed.  Before, 
during, and after a winter 
storm, listen for up-to-
date information from 
your local media and 
emergency officials.  Lo-
cal media will give in-
structions from local, 
state and federal agen-
cies that cover road con-
ditions, winter storm 
watches and warnings, 
power outages and 
health information.  
Make sure your battery-
powered radio is working 
and you have extra bat-
teries in case the elec-
tricity goes out. 
 
ADDITIONAL WINTER ADDITIONAL WINTER ADDITIONAL WINTER ADDITIONAL WINTER 
SAFETY TIPSSAFETY TIPSSAFETY TIPSSAFETY TIPS 
 
* Keep space heaters at 
least three feet from 
other objects. Never 
leave space heaters un-
attended. Install a smoke 
detector in every bed-
room and on each level 
of your home. Check the 
batteries monthly, and 
replace them once a year 
at the same time every 
year. 
* In case of power out-
ages, use flashlights in-
stead of candles for light. 
* Use generators only 
outdoors and only in well 
ventilated areas. 
* If your household in-

cludes someone with 
special needs (has a dis-
ability, requires electricity 
to operate home medical 
equipment, needs to go 
to dialysis, etc.) call the 
York County emergency 
manager to let them 
know where you live and 
what you will need during 
an emergency. 
* Driving is most danger-
ous when the tempera-
ture is at or under 32° F. 
If the road is wet, 
patches of ice are possi-
ble, especially on bridges 
and curves.  Avoid using 
cruise control in winter 
weather conditions. 
* Keep a safe distance 
of at least five seconds 
behind other vehicles 
and trucks that are plow-
ing the road. 
* Don't pass a snowplow 
or spreader unless it is 
absolutely necessary.  
Treat these as you would 
emergency response ve-
hicles. 
* Keep an emergency 
winter driving kit in your 
car. 
 
For more on preparing 
for winter weather in Vir-
ginia, visit 
www.ReadyVirginia.gov 
and click on Stay In-
formed. 
 
Lou Lafrenaye  
Tabb Lakes Emergency 
Response Committee  
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   As the Christmas and 
New Year Celebration 
season is upon us, so is 
the season for holiday 
parties, large family gath-
erings, football extrava-
ganzas, and so on. This 
is a quick reminder that 
you have to carefully con-
sider guest parking while 
planning your party. 

   In a recent newsletter 
(May 2010) Dave West 
wrote a detailed article 
about easements and 
parking privileges here in 
Tabb Lakes. Here are a 
few points to remember: 

 

♦ Most of our roads 
here in Tabb Lakes 
are right around 21 
feet wide. 

♦ Emergency Vehicles 
are about 8 feet wide 
while minivans and 
Pickups are about 
6.5 feet wide. 

♦ During parties, most 
people have no hesi-
tancy about parking 
on our roads, with 
vehicles side by side 
on the edges leaving 
a narrow center pas-
sage. 

♦ If both vehicles are 6 
inches from the road 
edge, then the center 
passage way is about 
7 feet wide. Clearly, 
that is short of the 
MINIMUM 8 feet 
needed for fire trucks 
and emergency vehi-

ing and ask their per-
mission to park in 
front of their house. If 
they will be out of 
town, many people 
invite their neighbors 
to park in their drive-
way to relieve the 
overflow. 

♦ Tell your guests 
where they can and 
cannot park. 

♦ Check the street oc-
casionally and take 
responsibility for the 
impact your guests 
are having on our 
community. 

 

HAPPY HOLIDAYSHAPPY HOLIDAYSHAPPY HOLIDAYSHAPPY HOLIDAYS 

cles to squeak by, let 
alone, as Dave said, 
“transit at emergency 
speed”. 

   The second issue is 
parking on the non-paved 
areas next to the streets. 
As Dave detailed in his 
article, these easements 
are for foot traffic, VDOT 
and York County. York 
County Sheriff’s Depart-
ment has told us that 
vehicle parking is al-
lowed there with the with the with the with the 
property owner’s permis-property owner’s permis-property owner’s permis-property owner’s permis-
sionsionsionsion. 

   So here are a few sug-
gestions 

♦ Tell your neighbors 
about the party if you 
expect overflow park-

H O L I D A Y  P A R K I N G  —  R O N  M A D D O X  

If you are receiving 
this newsletter via 
USPS and would 
rather receive it 
electronically, 
please go to our 
website:  
Www.tabblakes.org  

and fill out the form.  

From now through the 
week of January 30, York 
County residents can 
place an unlimited num-
ber of clear bags of 
leaves at the front road-
side for collection every 
other week. For our area, 
the southern zone, the 
remaining collection 
weeks are December 26, 
January 9, 23, & 30. 

   Please remember the 
following general guide-
lines: 

♦ Leaves must be in 
clear bags and easy 
to handle by one per-
son (max. weight 
limit 40 lbs). Clear 

bags can be pur-
chased at local hard-
ware, grocery, and 
department stores. 

♦ Bags must be at the 
front roadside by 7 
a.m. on the Monday 
of your collection 
week. Pickup will be 
completed buy the 
end of the week. 

♦ In order to 
be com-
posted, 
leaves are 
“de-
bagged” 
during the 
collection 
process. 

Please keep your 
leaves free of gar-
bage, litter, and pet 
waste. 

♦ Please prepare your 
bags so that rain and 
water will not satu-
rate your leaves. 
Many times, excess 
moisture can make 
the bags weigh more 
than 40 pounds. 

   For more informa-
tion, call the Waste 
Management Cen-
ter at 890-3780. 

 

(Info taken from “York 
County Citizen News”) 

L E A F  C O L L E C T I O N  P R O G R A M  
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These advertisements are not an endorsement by 

the Tabb Lakes Homes Association.  

If you are a Tabb Lakes homeowner who owns 

your own business, you still must fill out a form 

from our web-site and submit it in order for your 

ad to appear in our newsletter. 

If you are a business in our community, you must 

fill out the form and submit it with your check. 

Please see our web-site for instructions. 

http://www.tabblakes.org 
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 Tabb Lakes Homes Association 

P.O. Box 8088, Tabb, Virginia 23693 

Architectural Review Committee (ARC) Request for Approval 

Name:  __________________________________ Date of request:  _______________________________ 

Address:  ________________________________ Email:  _______________________________________ 

Telephone:  ______________________________  Alt Telephone:  ________________________________ 

Type of modification: (deck, patio, outbuilding, addition, fence, etc.) 

Plans and specifications: Please attach a copy of plat with a sketch of proposed modification. Show ap-
proximate shape & measurements. List colors and materials to be used if needed for approval.  
 
I have provided an accurate representation of the planned modification. I have contacted my immedi-
ate neighbors to inform them of my proposed project. I will notify the ARC of any changes that need 
to be made which would affect their approval prior to resuming work on the project. 

Homeowner’s Signature:_________________________________________  Date:_____________________ 

Homeowner check list: 

• County permits: 890-3522   

• Call Miss Utility before digging, to locate underground utilities: 1-800-552-7001 

To Submit:  

• E-mail form to Cox & Lee Management for minimum turnaround time: coxleemgt@gmail.com.  

• Mail form to the following address: 
TLHA ARC Committee 
c/o Cox & Lee Management 
458C Wythe Creek Road, #141 
Poquoson, VA  23662 

NOTE: This form can be downloaded from our webpage: www.tabblakes.org/arc.html. 

Questions: Call Cox & Lee Management, 757-593-6088 

_______________________________________________________________________________________ 
Committee Action     Date of receipt: ________________________________ 
_____Approved as submitted 
_____Approved subject to modifications as required by covenants 
_____Disapproved for reason listed on reverse side 
 
Architectural Review Committee or Cox & Lee Management representative signature and date: 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 

Revised July 5, 2011 



C O M M I T T E E  C H A I R P E R S O N S  

COMMITTEE/MANAGERSCOMMITTEE/MANAGERSCOMMITTEE/MANAGERSCOMMITTEE/MANAGERS    CHAIRCHAIRCHAIRCHAIR    TELEPHONETELEPHONETELEPHONETELEPHONE    EEEE----MAILMAILMAILMAIL    

Activities Committee Vacant   

Architectural Review Manager Cox & Lee Management 594-6088 coxleemgt@gmail.com 

Emergency Response Committee Lou Lafrenaye 867-8333 tlert@tabblakes.org 

Grounds Maintenance Manager Bill Hopkins 867-9229 grounds@tabblakes.org 

Lake Maintenance (Lake 1) Manager Bob Spell 867-8184 lakemaint1@tabblakes.org 

Neighborhood Watch Committee Vacant   

Newsletter Editor/Manager Shirley Flanagan 867-6860 newsletter@tabblakes.org 

Stormwater Committee Lou Lafrenaye 867-8333 stormwater@tabblakes.org 

Web-Site Manager Clint Flanagan 867-6860 webmaster@tabblakes.org 

Welcome Committee Vacant   

Lake Maintenance (Lake 2) Manager Gary Porter 867-9120 lakesmaint2@tabblakes.org 

P.O. Box 8088 

Yorktown, VA  23693 

http://www.tabblakes.org 
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